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�Shannon

  Weatherly Lecture, 1998:

SEX RULES!



	The Women’s Center is very proud to present Maria Falzone as our guest speaker for the thirteenth annual Shannon Weatherly Memorial Lecture.  Maria’s lecture/performance entitled “SEX RULES!” has wowed audiences around the country. She began her career in stand up comedy twelve years ago and has since then successfully climbed to headliner status in top comedy clubs around the country.  For the past two years, she has been the presenter of Hot, Sexy & Safer and SEX RULES, the nation’s top safe sex and AIDS awareness programs. 

Maria uses her frank and funny style to challenge her audience’s attitudes about body image, date rape, sexual orientation, sexually transmitted diseases, sexual harassment, self-esteem, and safer sex.  Maria celebrates human sexuality and breaks through sexual stereotypes using her hard-hitting humor. Through audience participation, students learn better communication skills, and how to negotiate safer sex, proper condom use and self-respect.  The message of this program is that sex should be fun and satisfying-- emotionally as well as physically.  This presentation could be the most sexually rewarding experience you’ll ever have!

Maria has performed nationwide and has received lots of great feedback from her audiences.  She addresses the fact that men tend to be more familiar with their sexual organs than women, and she 



would like to see more women having pride in their bodies.  She recognizes that condom use and practicing safer sex are important signs of love and respect.

Many universities bring her back annually as part of their student orientation programming.  As a university administrator, I recognize the importance of getting these positive sexual messages out to the younger students early in their college careers.  Since this is a time when many unwanted sexual encounters occur, it is especially important for these students to hear Maria’s messages.  

Join us for this free, informative, and fun lecture on Thursday, November 12th at 7:30 PM in the Strand Union Building Ballroom A. 









 

































Maria Falzone, presenter of SEX RULES!

Letter From the Director’s Chair

By Betsy Danforth

We are now well into the beginning of another academic year.  I would first like to welcome our new employees, Tracy Balcom, Jennifer Evenson, and Shelly Bunde Videon aboard.  I am very lucky to once again have a terrific staff at the Women’s Center.

We are gearing up for an action-packed year and have a terrific line-up of Sack Lunch Seminars, thanks once again to those willing to volunteer their time and knowledge. Our annual Shannon Weatherly Lecture  will feature a lecture/performance by Maria Falzone entitled “SEX RULES!” on Thursday, November 12th at 7:30 PM.  

In light of Maria’s presentation, we decided to focus this publication on issues of sexuality and women’s health.  We have included an article by VOICE Center Coordinator, Christian Sarver, on misconceptions about sexual assault.  We included Christian’s article not because we believe that rape is a sexual act to be considered alongside consensual intimacy, but because the gray areas of sexuality which include coercion, verbal and emotional force, are common on college campuses and need further examination.  Also see Perry Hofferber’s article on child support issues which we included because of the approaching elections.  Be sure to get all the information you can before heading to the voting booths!

Our 16th Anniversary celebration/Open House will be on Wednesday, October 28th from  4-6 PM.  Stop by and say hello, meet our new staff members and check out some delicious treats!  

Thanks for your interest in the Women’s Center and our programs and services!  I’d also like to once again thank the people who contributed to our “15 dollars for 15 years” campaign last year, it meant so much to us to have such a strong show of support.   Come join us for our various events, and have an excellent Fall season!

 Sexual Assault: Attitudes and Misconceptions

By Christian Sarver

During the Spring of 1998, MSU-Bozeman Health Promotions and Student Health Services conducted a Sexual Assault Victimization Survey.  The survey was sent to 1,000 randomly selected female students and the results indicated that 17.2% of those returning the surveys (535) had experienced attempted or completed unwanted sexual intercourse while attending MSU.  Assuming that roughly half of MSU’s 12,000 students are female, those figures suggest that over 1,000 female students at MSU are the victim of rape or attempted rape during college.  In 85% of these incidents, the perpetrator was someone the victim knows; 41% of the cases involved a perpetrator that the victim knew “moderately” to “very” well.  Half the incidents occurred on an individual or group date, or at a party.  The scenario that emerges about the “typical” rape at MSU holds true nationwide: as Mary Koss writes in I Never Called It Rape, “most women who are raped are raped by men they know.”

This information contradicts our culturally prescribed ideas about sexual assault.  In the same survey, respondents were asked to make suggestions about ways to make the campus safer with respect to sexual assault.  The suggestions-- more lighting on campus, call boxes linked to campus police for emergency purposes, an escort service on campus during evening hours—all spoke to attacks from strangers, rather than addressing the more dangerous situations of routine socializing and dating.  Furthermore, of the women who reported attempted or completed unwanted sexual intercourse, 43% said that what happened to them was probably or “definitely” not rape.  These misperceptions about what situations are dangerous, with respect to rape, reflect a larger societal belief that “real” rape happens when a strange man attacks a women he does not know in some deserted place.  We often expect the rapist to brandish a weapon as proof of her lack of consent.

Our cultural misperceptions about rape are pervasive. A 1989 study of adolescents’ attitudes towards violence revealed that 32% of females believed that forced sex was acceptable if the couple had been dating a long time, 31% of females and 54%  of males believed forced sex was acceptable if the woman first agreed to sex but later changed her mind, 27% of females considered forced sex acceptable if the women “led him on,” and 40% of males considered forced sex acceptable if the man spent a lot of money on the date.   What this study reflects, primarily, is a collection of attitudes in which rape is not perceived as rape. Both men and women are less likely to be sympathetic to someone who has been raped, to even recognize the experience as rape, if she “participates” in the interaction, by choosing to spend time with the perpetrator.

In my role as Sexual Assault Services Coordinator, I am often asked to talk with women about strategies they can use to keep rape from happening.  Focusing on women when discussing rape prevention seems to me fatalistic in the extreme: implicit in the notion that women can prevent rape is the assumption that women cause rape—by walking alone at night; by drinking too much; by flirting; by saying no when they mean yes; by wearing short skirts and plunging necklines and other attire that men might interpret as a sign that “she wants it.”

I do not believe that rape is the product of any individual woman’s behavior.  I know many men who, if they stumbled upon a naked drunk woman in the middle of the street, would not rape her, but would take her home and make sure she was safe.  I am uncomfortable giving presentations about safe behaviors with respect to sexual assault, because I cannot guarantee that doing any of the things I suggest will actually make women safer.  I sit through rape kit examinations with women, watching as the clothes they were wearing during the assault are gathered as evidence, and note the absence of any particular style of dress prevailing amongst victims: women get raped in jeans, sweaters, T-shirts, long dresses, short skirts, Birkenstocks.  I listen to victims talk about drinking with their friends until they could barely walk; they were assaulted, but their friends, who drank just as much, in the same venue, with the same group of people, were not.

When I am asked to discuss behaviors that could be considered risk factors for sexual assault, I am reminded of a study by Mary Koss, in which she determined that the two most significant risk factors for rape were: 1) being female and 2) going on a date.  I think rape prevention is essential, but I think it needs to be focused appropriately: with men.  This is not to say that rape does not happen to men; it does.  This is not to say that all men rape; of course they don’t.  Still, we live in a culture that accepts as inevitable that women will be assessed on their sexual attractiveness, and that holds women accountable for male sexuality: if she dresses like that, she will be whistled at; if she wears a tight dress in a dark alley after drinking, it’s more likely that she will be raped.  In this process of socialization, our concern for women’s safety before they are raped becomes victim-blaming and a lack of compassion in the aftermath of an assault.

I understand the desire to offer practical advise to prevent sexual assault.  It is scary to live in a world in which bad things happen randomly.  But when we encourage young women to individually assume the burden of preventing sexual assault, we absolve ourselves of the responsibility of creating a community that does not tolerate sexual assault.  A community that quits asking “did she say no,” and instead asks “did she say yes?”  A community that looks at whether or not the perpetrator interfered with her right to express her desires, rather than assuming that whatever he does is acceptable so long as she is not screaming or bleeding.  Rape prevention is about believing that rape is not inevitable.





























 A Community Resource: Bridger Clinic Offers Workshops and Services



	Bridger Clinic, located in the Medical Arts Building in downtown Bozeman, offers a wide variety of workshops and programs dealing with health and sexuality issues, in addition to providing health care to its clients. The two workshops below will be held in November which might be of interest.  If you are interested, please be sure to call ahead and register!







LAYOUT PICTURE HERE FROM Bridger clinic!!









































Women’s Health Care Options at MSU

	by Brianna West



	The Student Health Center offers many services to MSU students.  I met with Kerry Reif, M.D. to discuss the services available to the women here on campus.  She noted that “sexuality is an issue most college students face,” and that this is a common reason for traditional aged students to seek out health care at the Swingle Health Center.

	Annual gynecological exams are available through the Health Center and include pelvic examinations, breast exams, Pap smears, screening for sexually transmitted diseases and vaginal infections.  The cost is around $20.00 for students and covers the expense of the exam, Pap smear and lab work.  Confidential HIV/AIDS testing is provided for an additional charge.

	Many forms of birth control are available through the Student Health Center’s pharmacy.  These include oral contraceptives, diaphragms and contraceptive jelly, cervical caps,  and condoms.  You may need to see a physician before obtaining some of these methods, as well as: IUDs, Depo-Provera and the morning after pill.  The latter method of contraception is used after an act of unprotected sexual intercourse occurs, and consists of a high dose of birth control pills taken within 24-72 hours
.


	Advice and resource and referral information on pregnancy planning is also provided.  The Center offers pregnancy testing and counseling concerning decision making and maintaining a healthy pregnancy.  If you would like information on ot
her options, such as abortion, 
the staff can make referrals.


	They are
 also prepared to help with questions concerning overall health and nutritional advice.  A nutritionist can offer diet plans and suggestions for weight loss, weight gain and eating disorders.  Basic tests for blood pressure and cholesterol levels are 
 offered as well.


	The Student Health Center is open 8:00 AM - 4:30 PM, Monday through Friday.  They can handle acute care problems from 4:30 PM - 7:00 PM, Monday through Friday and 8:00 AM - 11:30 AM Saturdays and Sundays for emergency situations.  For further information, call the Student Health Center at 994-2311.  Don’t forget about this valuable, affordable resource right here on our own campus!











Q-MSU: What’s Happening?

This group, formerly known as the Lambda Alliance of Lesbians, Gay Men, Bisexuals and Transgendered Students, is still up and running and meeting weekly.  Meetings are being held on Tuesday evenings at 7:00 PM in SUB room 145.  Upcoming events include the following: a movie night on October 27th at the Rialto (call 994-4551 for details), and bowling, star gazing and another movie night in November.  New members are always welcome, and if you’d like to meet with someone before a meeting, call 994-4551 and that can be arranged.  Meetings are informal and confidential.  This is a great way to meet some new people, share concerns and participate in some fun activities!





The Child Support Collection Fee: Taxation Without Representation 

By Perry Hofferber

Are you currently receiving child support?  Are your child support checks smaller as of July 1998?  The State of Montana has begun collecting a fee for a mandated service that it previously paid for under the umbrella of the State Treasury.  The new fee is designed to cover the costs incurred by the state in providing the service of child support distribution.

As of October 1998, the state mandates that all child support be processed through the Child Support Enforcement Division of the Department of Health and Human Services because of a Federal Funding rule.  In the process of obtaining federal funds, the state has devised a formula  to pay for this mandated service without using these funds.  The state has, instead, begun taxing the child support recipients, which under Montana law, are our children.  The 1997 legislature devised a plan that would charge each child receiving support seven dollars per transaction or 10% of the amount of support, whichever is less.  The legislature has also reserved the authority to charge up to $30.00 per transaction in the future.  This amount could end up being very costly for a child, even adding up to the price of a full year of college tuition.  For children receiving a small amount of support, this reduction could result in the need for welfare for the custodial parent.  Students who are single parents will be at a severe disadvantage as their monetary resources will be even further diminished, no doubt causing some to drop out of school.

In response to having their children’s support reduced, two single working parents have filed suit in district courts to suspend the fee program until the legality of the taxation of children can be reviewed by the judicial system and the 1999 legislature.  Michelle Lee of Park County, and Perry Hofferber of Gallatin County, are asking their district courts to review this tax on child support to determine its constitutionality.  They are also lobbying legislators to re-evaluate the appropriateness of taxing children and asking them to introduce legislation that will seek alternatives to the fee and find ways to refund those fees already attached by the state.

Lee and Hofferber encourage all custodial parents who are receiving child support, as well as other concerned citizens, to contact their legislators and Governor Racicot to discuss the effects of the child support tax on 
Montana
 families.  They 
encourage parents to write letters to the edi
tor
 to gain support for this legislation and the lawsuits.

For more information concerning this issue, please feel free to contact either Michelle Lee @ 222-9285 or Perry Hofferber @ 587-2836.  To further educate yourself on this topic, read one or more of the following articles: USA Today: September 28; Bozeman Daily Chronicle: August 14, August 23, September 2, and September 26; The Billings Gazette: September 27, and October 2; Great Falls Tribune: September 27, October 4, and October 7; The Missoulian: September 27;  Butte Standard: September 27 and The Helena Independent Record: September 27.





























Book Review by Britt Olson

Memoirs of a Beatnik by Diane Di Prima



	Jack Kerouac and Allen Ginsberg have long held a monopoly as the catalysts and fuel for the Beat movement of the 1950s.  Although it would be foolish to dismiss these men’s influence and ability, their wide scale popularity has unfortunately limited the scope of the Beatnik legacy.  The Beat movement first emerged from urban areas where youths populated the streets searching for something deeper than the traditional 1950s lifestyle.  It spoke to a raceless and genderless generation who were crusading for spiritual enlightenment and meaning.  Although Kerouac and Ginsberg articulate the cause for the movement in their writings, they do so from a strictly Caucasian male perspective.  When women are portrayed in their work, their roles mimic those of movie extras or insignificant bit parts. Many scholars have labeled Jack Kerouac a misogynist.  Diane Di Prima’s book, Memoirs of a Beatnik, is an autobiographical attempt to prequel the history of the movement from a woman’s point of view.

	Memoirs begins with Di Prima as a waifish seventeen year old living in Brooklyn, N.Y.  The first chapter of the book is dedicated to the loss of her virginity and the rest of the book basically focuses in on her sexual escapades.  While a sexually liberated woman during the 1950s was quite revolutionary, Di Prima’s intense focus on this aspect of her life leaves her own character somewhat one dimen
sional.  Instead of a 
girl
 grappling with approaching womanhood pre-women’s liberation, Diane Di Prima comes off sounding like a boastful adolescent boy surrounded by his entourage in the locker room.  Her narration of lustful encounters provides the reader with more than we need to know and at times even serve to lessen the romanticism in her story.

However, her desire to portray these love scenes vividly establishes a great descriptive quality in the author.  Broken up by paragraphs that incite blushing are beautiful depictions of the book’s characters, of which there are many.  Besides her lovers, there are roommates, friends, parents of friends, employers, and brief acquaintances, many of 
with 
whom she later becomes sexually involved
. 
 Di Prima spins a beautiful web of words around each of these people and thus reveals herself to be someone who truly appreciates humankind.  All the characters radiate humanity no matter how disturbing we may find their actions and tendencies.   There are small parts of many of us in her characters and Di Prima seems to be aware of this.

Although I can’t honestly say that I would urge someone to read this book, I admit that it will be one that I discuss with others since the author is obviously a talented writer. Though sexual freedom was a large part of the Beat movement,  I believe this book fails to truly establish the entire foundation of this movement among urban youths or even explore typical Beatnik concepts from a female perspective.  Instead it reads as the story of a woman exploring her own sexuality.  Agreeably, this facet deserves exploration, but Di Prima fails to distinguish it as purely Beat.   



MSU’s Safe Space Program

The division of Student Affairs is working to implement a Safe Space program here on campus.  In an attempt to make gay, lesbian and bi-sexual students feel more at home here at MSU, we are putting together this program that will help identify gay friendly offices and individuals on campus.  Staff and faculty members can serve as advocates to gay and lesbian students who often feel alienated, depressed, and alone.  

If you are interested in serving as an advocate and h
aving your office labeled as a S
afe 
S
pace, please contact Patty Inskeep in Student Activities or Betsy Danforth in the Women’s Center and they will talk with you about what this process entails.  Remember, our gay and lesbian students need love, acceptance, and respect in order to thrive here on our campus.  Be a part of the Safe Space Program and help keep these students at MSU!
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